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M I N U T E S:
The Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Edith Loyer Nelson at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Paul Burton, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, Ms. Sarah Phillips, and Ms. Elsa Welch were present.

Mr. Derek Edwards represented the attorney general’s office.

APPROVAL OF PREVIOUS MINUTES:
A motion was made by Mr. Paul Burton to approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held November 27, 2002, as written.  The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Elsa Welch, was approved unanimously.
OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:

None present requested speaking time during the Open Comment Period.

Trends and Updates:
Vice President for Workforce and Economic Development, Ms. Darlene Miller, introduced the Trends and Updates item by explaining that several parts of WED are entrepreneurial in nature.  Two areas under the WED umbrella, the Northshore Center and Grants and Contracts, are activities that generate funds for the College.  

Vice President Miller introduced Ms. Kae Peterson, Executive Director of Continuing Education, who provided a Powerpoint review of Northshore Center programs.  Ms. Peterson gave a brief history of the Northshore Center, which was established at the original Canyon Park location in Bothell in 1990 but moved to its current location at the Lake Forest Park Towne Center in 2000.  She introduced Northshore Center staff members, Ms. Nancy Arnold, Mr. John Lederer, and Mr. Keith Edholm.  Ms. Robin Ballard could not be present.  
Though the Northshore Center currently offers state-supported academic classes, self-supported high technology classes, self-supported continuing education classes and business services, including skills assessment and contract training, Ms. Peterson sees the Center as having the potential to be increasingly nimble, flexible and responsive to the needs of the surrounding community.
Vice President Miller introduced Mr. Joe Renouard, Executive Director of Grants and Contracts, to provide an overview of the grants and contracts process at Shoreline.  

Mr. Renouard presented, via Powerpoint, the grant process including a detailed grant assessment chart, which is new for Shoreline this year.  Using the assessment chart, Shoreline can decide which grants match the College’s mission.  In addition to supporting the College with entrepreneurial opportunities, the new grants process aims to involve everyone throughout the campus.  
ACTION:  APPROVE NORTHSHORE CENTER NAME CHANGE:

In 1999, the Northshore Center was relocated to the Lake Forest Park Towne Center.  Now, the name “Northshore” is no longer applicable to Shoreline’s Center in Lake Forest Park.  A name change to reflect the Center’s service area of Lake Forest Park has been requested by the community members and by Shoreline’s trustees.  Northshore Center Executive Director, Kae Peterson, held several meetings to gain staff input as to potential name choices.  From 36 original choices has emerged this name:  “Shoreline Community College @ Lake Forest Park.”  In particular, the “@” symbol reflects the high tech offerings at the Center and lends itself to a more abbreviated look: “SCC@LFP” The proposed name change is now being submitted to Shoreline’s Board of Trustees for approval. 
The Center hosted an Open House on January 15, 2003.  The proposed name change was offered to the community to apprise students and citizens that Shoreline is considering a name change.  If the Board approves the proposed change, Ms. Peterson is prepared to plan for a summer quarter debut with the final new name in place in time for Fall Quarter 2003.  

If the name change is adopted, it will really make the Center an extension of Shoreline and promote the comprehensive offerings that are an extension of the main college campus.  The cost of the change is minimal, since the existing signage can be modified.  

If the Board adopts the proposed name change for the Northshore Center, all official entities (for example, the SBCTC, Northwest Commission on Colleges, etc.) will be notified.

Motion 03:01
Mr. Paul Burton made a motion that the Board of Trustees change the name of the “Northshore Center” to “Shoreline Community College @ Lake Forest Park,” abbreviated as SCC@LFP.
Ms. Elsa Welch seconded the motion, which was passed unanimously by the Board. 
Mr. Burton made the observation that the new name more clearly identifies the location and the activities taking place.  Ms. Miller added that the surrounding community had reacted positively to the proposed name change.

ACTION:  APPROVE SPEECH LANGUAGE PATHOLOGIST ASSISTANT PROGRAM:
Ms. Berta Lloyd, Dean of Professional Technical Programs, provided background for the proposed program.  She then introduced Ms. Susan Sparks, Speech Language Pathology Assistant instructor, who presented details about the program.  

Shoreline Community College’s Speech Language Pathology Assistant (SLPA) Program is a new AAAS degree program that is offered for the first time in the State of Washington.  Program graduates will have the knowledge, skills and abilities for successful employment in either private or public agencies that provide speech-language pathology services.  Speech Language Pathology Assistants work under the supervision of a Speech Language Pathologist, serving individuals from birth through adulthood, conducting screenings and assisting with assessment for language, voice, fluency, articulation, and hearing impairment disorders.

Students who complete this program will be able to:

· distinguish between normal and delayed communication development;

· distinguish between correct and incorrect responses during communication activities;

· work cooperatively with other professionals and paraprofessionals to implement and support communication activities across different settings;

· implement specific activities to remediate or develop speech and language skills under supervision of a Speech Language Pathologist;

· facilitate behavior management in children and adults to keep them on task;

· maximize and enhance opportunities for clients to practice new communication skills; and

· record and manage required documentation to show progress toward communication goals.

Dean Lloyd further explained that career opportunities for Speech Language Pathology Assistants are widely available in the public school system.  Trained Speech Language Pathology Assistants are hired by school districts in urban, suburban and rural areas.  Speech Language Pathology Assistants can also be employed in the private sector in hospital Speech Language Pathology departments, rehabilitation clinics and private practice with Speech Language Pathologists.

Motion 03:02
Ms. Elsa Welch moved that the Board of Trustees approve Shoreline Community College’s Speech Language 

Pathology Assistant Program as an AAAS degree program that is offered for the first time in the State of Washington.  

Ms. Sarah Phillips seconded the motion, which the Board approved unanimously. 

ACTION:  APPROVE ADMINISTRATIVE/EXEMPT APPOINTMENTS:
Under terms of Shoreline Community College Resolution #75, the College President is responsible for the appointment of administrative/exempt personnel subject to confirmation by the Board.  The following three candidates were submitted for consideration by the Board:
DEAN OF HEALTH OCCUPATONS AND PHYSICAL EDUCATION

Dr. Carol Henderson, Vice President for Academic Affairs, provided a brief introduction to Ms. Gillian Lewis, a long-time Shoreline Community College faculty member selected for consideration as Dean of Health Occupations and Physical Education.


Ms. Lewis began working at Shoreline as an adjunct faculty member in 1973, and was tenured in 1978.  She served as Assistant Division Chair in Science from 1989 to 1998.  She earned her bachelor's degree in Zoology and Comparative Physiology from the University of Nottingham (England) and her Diploma of Education from the University of Reading, (England).  She completed her M. Ed. in Leadership and Policy Studies at the University of Washington.  Lewis is currently a doctoral candidate in Community College Leadership at Oregon State University, Corvallis. 

Motion 03:03
Ms. Sarah Phillips moved that Board of Trustees approve appointment of Ms. Gillian Lewis as Dean of Health Occupations and Physical Education.
The motion, seconded by Mr. Paul Burton, received a unanimous vote of approval by the Board. 

INTERNATIONAL EDUCATION MANAGER

Submitted for approval by the Board of Trustees is the appointment of Ms. Colleen Cooper as International Education Manager.
Ms. Cooper received a Bachelor of Arts in International Affairs and Foreign Languages from the University of Puget Sound in 1989 and her Master of 


Education in International/Intercultural Education from the University of Washington in 2001.  
This position will consist of 60% study abroad and 40% advising.
Motion 03:04
Mr. Paul Burton moved that Board of Trustees approve appointment of Ms. Colleen Cooper as International Education Manager.  

The motion, seconded by Ms. Elsa Welch, received a unanimous vote of approval by the Board. 

PROFESSIONAL/TECHNICAL RESOURCE SPECIALIST

Submitted for approval by the Board of Trustees is the appointment of Ms. Jeanine Schmitz as Professional/Technical Resource Specialist.

Ms. Schmitz received her Bachelor of Arts degree in International Relations and her Master of Arts in Russian Studies.  She has previously coordinated training and employment programs in community colleges, including worker retraining and refugee job training programs. Her responsibilities included orientation, intake, career counseling, job placement, career center operation and design of evaluation tools.  She developed and maintained relationships with campus, community, industry and government. 

Motion 03:05
Ms. Elsa Welch moved that the Board of Trustees approve appointment of Ms. Jeanine Schmitz as Professional/Technical Resource Specialist.

The motion, seconded by Ms. Sarah Phillips, received a unanimous vote of approval by the Board. 

President Moore clarified that the three administrative/exempt positions are replacement positions. 

PRESENTATION:  BUDGET REDUCTION:

Vice President for Administrative Services, Ms. Beverly Brandt, began her presentation by reporting a budget reduction which has already been made.  Rather than hire an additional administrative position, Ms. Brandt has consolidated the positions of Director of Capital Projects, Campus Safety and Security, and Plant Operations, which have been assumed by Mr. Randy Stegmeier.  This has saved $53,000.  
Vice President Brandt said the state is in a serious situation.  The Governor submitted a balanced budget at the end of the year (2002), but it will necessitate a 9% tuition increase.  No funds were allocated to support a salary increase for staff.   

Last year, Shoreline cut $689,916 from the operating budget and Ms. Brandt anticipates an additional cut of the same magnitude this next year.  The reserve which the Board directed the College to maintain is safe and has not been touched. 
On January 17, Vice President Brandt held two open sessions for College employees to discuss process and budget implications for next year.  As a result of those sessions, volunteers signed up to form a budget planning task force which will meet every Friday from now until a balanced budget is produced to bring to the Board for approval at the May 2003 meeting.   In addition she will keep College staff apprised of the process via brown bag lunches, six of which are currently scheduled.
Ms. Brandt further explained that the Governor based the state budget on a new model which asks the question, “What are essential services?”  That way, entire programs considered non-essential could be cut.  At the local level, what do we need to educate students?  What is essential; what is non-essential? In addition, statewide and at Shoreline we need to be thinking about how to generate new revenue. 

Both Vice President Brandt and President Moore said that the Board members could advocate for community college funding by contacting their legislators and raising awareness of the critical need.  Ms. Sarah Phillips, in turn, asked those present to identify specific ways the Board can help, citing writing an editorial as one way to reach the legislators.  
Vice President Brandt explained that the College does have in excess of $700,000 in capital funding which must be spent by June 30.  Capital funding is still available because it grows jobs for the region.  
REPORT:  FOUNDATION:
Director of Development, Ms. Kae Peterson, presented the Foundation report by announcing the 2003 “Gifts of the Heart” luncheon will be held on Friday, February 14, at the Seattle Golf Club.  Three individuals, who passed away this past year, will be honored:  Dorothy Ball Gough, Don Heeter, and Joseph Schultz.
REPORT:  FACULTY PRESIDENT:

Professor Karen Kreutzer, SCCFT President, reported that 14 faculty have applied for sabbaticals.  She further reported that six issue teams are forming in preparation for contract negotiations.  The third year tenure track probationers are readying their final 
reports for review by the Board.  She concluded her report by congratulating new Dean for Health Occupations and Physical Education, Ms. Gillian Lewis.  

REPORT:  CLASSIFIED STAFF:

Ms. Bonnie Madison represented Classified Staff.  Referring to the 2003 Legislative Session, she pointed out that other states in deficit situations have managed to appropriate raises for their state workers.  
REPORT:  STUDENT BODY PRESIDENT:

Associated Student Body President, Mr. Shaun Scott, called attention to Shoreline Community College’s celebration of Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr., Day.  Mr. Scott participated in the College’s observation, held January 15, and also participated in the regional march, held in downtown Seattle.  
He said student government will be supporting the effort to grant reauthorization of the Higher Education Act by the U.S. Congress, and to make voter registration opportunities available to students.  

Mr. Scott further reported that the Legislative Director position has been reopened with the goal to be filled within two weeks.  

In his concluding remarks, he said that by next week the second issue of the student government magazine, “Adrenaline,” would be released and promised copies would be sent to the Board. 
REPORT:  COLLEGE PRESIDENT:
President Holly Moore began her report by announcing that Shoreline Community College’s 10-year accreditation report has been received from the Northwest Commission on Colleges and Universities.  Shoreline’s accreditation status has been reaffirmed and the College’s Self-Study was recognized as exemplary.  At the request of the Commission, Dr. Carol Henderson will be providing a training session on the development of the self-study when the Commission meets to train colleges facing accreditation in February.  Dr. Moore said Shoreline can expect an interim visit from the Commission in 2004.  She has asked that the full-scale report be placed on the web, with a hard copy in the library.  The final report will serve as a guide for Shoreline as we prepare for the interim visit.   
Interim Assistant Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. Andrea Rye, distributed the College’s current Enrollment Report.  Even though enrollment has been strong for Winter Quarter 2003, an analysis of the academic year places enrollment right on target at 76.1%.  The Fall Quarter 2002 State Target was 5072 FTES (revised down); Winter 

Quarter 2003 State Target is 4570 FTES (revised up), the projected Spring Quarter 2003 Target is 4471 FTES.  Quarterly Enrollment for Fall Quarter 2002 State Funded FTES was 5105.7 (100.7% of target) and Winter Quarter 2003 State Funded FTES are 4875.1 (106.6% of target).  
Dr. Moore continued her report by noting that the Governance Steering Committee is working on a definition of governance which will be distributed to the College community in the next few weeks.  She pointed out an article featured in the “Community College Journal,” the national AACC publication, highlighting the China Conference which she and Vice President Darlene Miller attended last fall.  The China Conference, which links to the presentation on global education given by Mr. Paul Rucker, Ms. Donna Miller-Parker and Ms. Norma Goldstein at the recent AAC&U Conference, are examples of how Shoreline is helping students become better global students.  Shoreline is also integrating global issues into the College curriculum.  

Beginning February 6 through 9, Dr. Moore has been invited to be a participant in The American Assembly, first founded by President Dwight Eisenhower in affiliation with Columbia University.  She is one of sixty attendees selected from throughout the nation.  
Dr. Moore reported on upcoming events at the College, including the Expanding Your Horizons Conference on March 18 and the Student Biotech Expo on March 24.  She read a former student’s letter of appreciation regarding Professor Ken LaFountaine, and announced that Dean Norma Goldstein will represent the College at the Shoreline Arts Council.
She concluded her report by inviting the Board to attend the unveiling of the College’s new athletic mascot, “Dolphie,” scheduled to be held immediately after the Board meeting at half-time of the basketball game.
REPORT:  BOARD CHAIR:

Board Chair Edith Loyer Nelson reported that a legislative meeting was held last week for the statewide trustees organization (TACTC).  Specific talking points for Shoreline Community College to be presented to local legislators are being developed.  Regarding Civil Service Reform, the Trustees must choose the College’s bargaining method as early as March 2003.  This will require that study sessions be arranged.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION:

Chair Loyer Nelson thanked everyone for coming to the Board meeting and announced that the Board would reconvene in Executive Session for 15 minutes to discuss the performance of a state employee.  She said the Board would reconvene in open session to adjourn the meeting. 
NEXT BOARD MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for Wednesday, February 26, 2003, beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building. 
ADJOURNMENT:

Chair Loyer Nelson adjourned the meeting at 6:05 PM.
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